OZARK RIVERS SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT DISTRICT
EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING
Tuesday, May 10, 2022, at 10:00 a.m.
MRPC Building - 4 Industrial Drive 
 St. James, MO  65559


Call to Order
Darrell Skiles called the May 10, 2022, meeting of the Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District Executive Board Meeting to order at 10:06 a.m. The meeting was held with in-person participation along with those attending via video and conference calling.

Welcome and Introductions
	Vice Chairman Darrell Skiles welcomed everyone.

Members Present:  Darrell Skiles, Gary Gilliam, Craig French and Steve Vogt.

Members Participating via Zoom: Ray Walden, Anita Ivey and Jim Fleming.

Members Absent: Cody Leathers, Arthur Cook, Bruce Cox, Jim Holland, Vic Stratman, Troy Porter, Brady Wilson and David Sansegraw.

Staff and Guests Present:  Tammy Snodgrass, Linda Carroll, Patrick Stites and Kathryn Hawes. 

Staff Participating via Zoom: Jill Hollowell.

Approval of Agenda 
Gary Gilliam made a motion to approve the agenda. Craig French seconded the motion. All participating members voted “aye”.

Review and Approval of Meeting Minutes
Craig French made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 8, 2022. Gary Gilliam seconded the motion. All participating members voted “aye.” 


Finance Report
Tammy Snodgrass presented financials for both ORSWMD operations and grants for the month ending March 31, 2022. With 75% of the year expired, revenues over expenditures are $455.35. This amount reflects interest earned. She noted the current assets total $505,931.22 and said this amount reflects three years of grant funds. Tammy said she expects some grants to close out with some funds being returned to the district while other grants will seek extensions. On the operating side, Tammy mentioned that the annual dinner went slightly over budget but not enough to be a significant issue. 

A spreadsheet showing every open grant, and what stage the grant is in, was provided to the council.

Gary Gilliam made a motion to approve the March 31, 2022, financial reports as presented. Steve Vogt seconded the motion. All participating members voted “aye.”

Tammy also presented a proposed budget for the period July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2023. She reported there were no significant changes. She did mention that two-line items were added to the Plan Implementation budget for.  the Solid Waste Plan Update (Implementation of the Strategic Plan) and the Assessment Inventory for DNR. She informed the committee that E&O insurance dropped by approximately $50 and website hosting was reduced by approximately $400.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the revised budget as presented. Gary Gilliam seconded the motion. All participating members voted “aye.”

Approval of Grant Requests/Determinations
Jill Hollowell presented a request for a grant closure and release of funds held in retention for the following projects with assurance that all grant obligations are met.  All unspent funds will be returned to the district.
a) K2020-006: MRPC - Illegal Dump Clean-up, release retention.
b) K2021-003: MRPC – HHW Collection Sites, grant closure.
c) K2021-004: MRPC – Special Collections, release retention.

Gary Gilliam made a motion to approve the grant closure for HHW Collection Sites and the release of funds held in retention for Illegal Dump Clean-Up and Special Collections. Craig French seconded. All participating members voted “aye.” 

She also presented a request for the board to affirm the executive committee’s action on funding approval for reimbursement of 2021 MORA hotel expenses for Catalytic Innovations in the amount of $478.68. 

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the affirmation of the executive committee’s action on funding approval for reimbursement of 2021 MORA hotel expenses for Catalytic Innovations. Craig French seconded. All participating members voted “aye.” 

Tammy presented the 2022-2023 District Operation and Plan Implementation Grant Applications. She informed the council that MDNR requires two separate applications for district operation/administration and district implementation. Tammy noted the only changes were updating the dates to the new year and adding in the assessment inventory and strategic plan implementation with associated dollar amounts. She did mention that the new hourly rates for staff would not be available until June and changes to the hourly rates would not affect the overall cost.

Gary Gilliam made a motion to approve the 2022-2023 District Operation and Plan Implementation Grant Applications as presented. Jim Fleming seconded. All participating members voted “aye.”

Approval of the 2023 District Grant Application Packet       
Jill Hollowell presented the 2023 District Grant Application packet for approval. She reported that changes from the 2022 packet included revised contact information, revised dates and updated target materials database. The grant call opens July 1st and applications will be due in mid-August.

Gary Gilliam asked about target categories and Jill reviewed the list, which is on page 16 in the packet.

Craig French made a motion to approve the 2023 District Grant Application packet as presented. Gary Gilliam seconded. All participating members voted “aye.”

Acceptance of Nominations for Board Officers
Gary Gilliam made a motion to maintain the current officers for presentation to the full council in June. Craig French seconded. All participating members voted “aye.”

	Staff Activities
Legislative Review
Tammy reported there hasn’t been a lot of activity in the Senate and said there are likely to be a lot of omnibus bills. She mentioned that the issue of re-establishing the joint committee on solid waste was put into an omnibus bill. She added this bill contains a lot of items SWAB doesn’t support.

Tammy concluded her legislative review by informing the committee that the Paint Stewardship program hasn’t gotten much traction as expected.

Strategic Planning
Patrick Stites provided a draft of the Ozark Rivers Strategic Plan for the council to review. He reported the advisory committee spent a portion of its time focused on developing/updating the district’s mission statement and suggests “Increase the reduction, repurpose, and recycling of unwanted goods through education, community partnerships, and grants.” There was some discussion about replacing the word “increase” with facilitate or support and replacing “unwanted goods” with solid waste materials. Craig French said he was good with it either way but wants to make sure the statement doesn’t leave out a word that would keep the district from being funded.

Patrick presented the following goals, set by the strategic planning committee, for the district to achieve in 2022-2024:
Goal # 1: Increase public awareness of the district to increase participation in waste diversion, 	special/household hazardous waste collections, illegal dump cleanups, and educational 	programs.
Goal # 2: Research regulations and the economic feasibility of new programs to improve waste 	diversion opportunities in our region.
Goal # 3: Increase participation from the district’s full council membership.

Along with the goals, the planning committee determined what actions would need to be taken to achieve those goals. Some of the strategic actions the committee discussed included:
Goal # 1
· Improving content on the Ozark Rivers website to increase web traffic and length of visits.
· Expanding the district’s social media reach.
· Research the costs vs. benefits of re-branding the district to increase name recognition in the general public.
· Participate in public events such as parades, fairs, school events, etc. to distribute marketing materials to the public.
Goal # 2
· Identify one innovative organization that provides resource recovery and end market development.
· Identify one organization to pilot a waste audit program for the purpose of developing a self-assessment program.
· Complete feasibility studies on diversion programs for two targeted municipal solid waste materials for report to the council.
Goal # 3
· Identify members who have not been active for longer than two years and request nominations from the on-participating jurisdictions
· Provide a beneficial offering such as informative presentations, facility tours, etc. at each full council meeting.
· Invite members to participate in public events to increase visibility of both the district and the member’s home jurisdiction.

The council agreed that being more visible to the public is a necessity and Darrell Skiles said considering a name change is worth looking into. Patrick had pointed out that currently, a search for “Ozark Rivers’ doesn’t list the district’s website until page 4, long after most people quit looking.

Craig French said HHW is the real enemy when talking about waste materials. Gary Gilliam agreed but voiced concerns about how HHW recycling could be provided to communities due to the costs. The council also agreed that recycling of paint and mattress is a concern.

Craig commented that solid waste requires active participation from everyone. Gary added that if a current council member is unable to participate in meetings, they would designate a replacement. Currently there has been little participation from Washington County and Gary said he would visit with Dave Sansegraw to encourage his involvement or suggest he designate a representative.

The Strategic Plan will be brought to the June full council meeting for approval.

Special Collections and HHW Activities
Kathryn Hawes reported the April 30 collection at Brewer Science in Rolla netted 11.2 tons of tires and 13.1 tons of electronics. She said there were 270 cars that dropped off items.

Jill Hollowell suggested re-visiting the HHW target audience on the Ft. Leonard Wood base. She would like to revise the brochure to hand out on base. Jill said it would include specific language noting that HHW only included household waste, not waste from anything government owned. She said she would have Craig French review the brochure.

Illegal Dump Program Activities
Kathryn Hawes reported there have been six illegal dump clean ups since the beginning of the calendar year. These clean ups resulted in 314 tires being pulled from public lands, 38.04 tons of trash landfilled, and .154 tons of trash recycled. Over 50 volunteers participated in the cleanups. Of those 50, 33 were from the St. Louis or Springfield areas, with many being a part of the MoMoto Riders organization. Kathryn indicated she would reach out to MoMoto to see if any of the members live in the district and would be willing to serve on the council.

Environmental Education and Outreach Activities
Kathryn informed the council that she would be going into area libraries over the summer to present educational programs. Jill spoke about the MO Stewardship Showcase which premiered on Earth Day. It featured a Mississippi River initiative showing how plastic litter ends up in the Mississippi River.  Gary Gilliam said he viewed the showcase and said it had some great videos and was very educational. Jill stated it was a state-wide program with several projects from the Ozark Rivers district.

The council was informed that Stan Slaughter was continuing with a science unit targeting food waste reduction and composting.

Community Outreach and Support Fund Requests
Jill reported receiving a request from Hermann Girl Scout Group #30657 in the amount of up to $300 for developing a girl scout gold award project about recycling awareness and accessibility in their community.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve funding up to $300. Gary Gilliam seconded. All participating members voted “aye.” 

Gary suggested creating an award for a boy or girl scout for recycling achievement to raise awareness of recycling.




Chairman’s Report
Vice Chairman Darrell Skiles reminded members that nominations for outstanding achievement in solid waste management will be due prior to the council’s September meeting. Forms will be available in June said Tammy.

City and County Updates
No updates were given.

Upcoming Meetings
Tammy informed the council that the October meeting has been moved from the 11th to the 18th. She also mentioned that the MORA Conference will be held Oct. 10-11, 2022.

Adjournment
There being no further business, Gary Gilliam made a motion to adjourn. Craig French seconded the motion. All participating members voted “aye.”  The meeting adjourned at 11:58 a.m.
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